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Dear Families
Holly Park Ofsted Report

You will remember that we were recently visited by a team of inspectors from Ofsted – the Office for Standards in Education. The inspection was very thorough. The inspectors looked into every aspect of life at Holly Park, including the quality of teaching and learning in all subjects, pupils’ behaviour, attainment, leadership and management and homework. The inspectors spoke to groups of children, looked in books, observed in the playgrounds and dining hall, spoke to parents, monitored attendance, spoke to key members of staff and governors and looked closely at academic data. 

The Ofsted criteria is very different from our last inspection in 2011 as the expectations and focus of inspections have changed several times since then – each time getting harder. As a school, we have continued to grow and develop for the better in many areas since our last inspection with changes and new ideas to enhance our provision and to improve the whole school experience for our pupils both in terms of enjoyment and academic achievement. 

We are delighted to tell you that Ofsted Judged Holly Park to be a ‘Good’ school which is what we as a school judge ourselves to be. 

We felt that the team gave a very honest and fair report of the school and we feel that the report reads very well and reflects our school. The team were very clear in telling the Senior Management Team, the Chair and Vice Chair of governors and the Barnet Network Inspector at the final meeting that the school should be very proud of this achievement and they congratulated us on this. They explained that the educational goal posts have moved so much since our last inspection in 2011 and that the standards schools are now expected to achieve are so challenging, that the school has done really well to maintain its standards and has continued to keep the school at the same standard as in 2011. The criteria for ‘Outstanding’ is now far more rigorous and demanding than in 2011 and is far less attainable.
Some of you will remember that when I became Headteacher in September 2013, I wrote to you to tell you that I no longer believed the school to be ‘Outstanding’ but that in my judgement against the newer Ofsted frameworks, I believed the school to be ‘Requires Improvement’ at that time. This judgement was backed by governors and the local authority.  The increased rigor of inspections is reflected in the judgements Ofsted are now making about schools nationally.  Many schools who previously were judged to be ‘Outstanding’ are losing this grading and many  previously judged ‘Outstanding’ schools across the country are even being judged as ‘Requires Improvement’  against the new framework. 

We have not been complacent as a school and have continued to look for ways to improve however Ofsted has moved on too.  It has significantly changed the way it carries out inspections. As Headteacher I am constantly evaluating where we are – what our strengths and areas for development are. Over the course of the last few years I have invited in several professionals from the local authority and also Ofsted inspectors to support me with evaluating the school and also assisting me in moving the school forward. For the past four years in our self-evaluation, we have judged Holly Park to be a ‘Good’ school so we are delighted that the inspectors agreed with us.

What was even more pleasing to us is that there were only two main points for improvement and that both of these areas are part of our school improvement plan and are therefore issues already known to the school. The inspectors were very praising of the fact that the school leaders knew the school very well and had an accurate picture of the strengths and areas for development of the school.

There is so much to be proud of in the inspection report.  We are particularly pleased that the inspectors agreed that  the school’s work to promote pupils’ personal development and welfare is outstanding.
Other parts of the report that we are pleased about are:

· The leadership has worked successfully to raise achievement

· Members of the governing body make a strong contribution to school improvement

· Senior leaders, including governors, monitor the school very well and have an accurate understanding of strengths and areas for development

· Leaders thoroughly analyse pupils’ progress

· Leadership of the early years is good

· Pupils make good progress in most subjects and attainment is improving

· The behaviour of pupils and their attitudes towards work are good
· Pupils enjoy  school because the curriculum is exciting and varied

· The school is an exceptionally caring, safe and nurturing environment where every pupil is known well

· Senior leaders, strongly led by the Headteacher, have made significant improvements in all areas of the school in recent years.

· Leaders have successfully designed a broad and balanced curriculum

· The provision for pupils’ spiritual, moral, social and cultural development is very strong

· The school uses the primary physical education and sport premium funding very effectively

· Pupils with SEND are well supported

· Parents have a very positive view of the school

· Governors ensure the school’s finances are managed effectively
· Governors demonstrate a diligent commitment to school improvement

· Arrangements for safeguarding are effective. The school has a strong culture of safeguarding

· Teachers are very effective in establishing a positive climate for learning and have high expectations of pupils’ behaviour

· The teaching of phonics is strong

· Teachers questioning is open ended and deepens pupils’ understanding

· Pupils with SEND receive excellent teaching

· The school’s work to promote pupils’ personal development and welfare is outstanding.

· Pupils are confident learners who are happy to work well together

· The school encourages pupils to be involved in making decisions and contributing to school policy

· Pupils say they feel safe. Pupils are aware of the different forms that bullying can take but do not view it as a problem in school

· Behaviour of pupils is good

· The school is very welcoming and friendly. Pupils are proud of the school.

· In the playground pupils play well with each other

· Attendance is above average

· Staff in EYFS work well as a team to monitor children’s progress and identify suitable next steps.

As parents you played an important part in the robust inspection process that took place. I was delighted that so many of you took the time to complete the Parent View online questionnaire that informed the inspectors about your opinions of the school. The inspectors fed back to me the very positive comments they heard in the playground from parents. Thank you for your support.

Our committed Governors also played their part and supported the evidence for Leadership and Management of the school and demonstrated the essential roles that they play in this area - so a big thank you to the Governors. 

Barnet Network Inspectors Helen Morrison and Paul Whitcombe also supported the school before and during the inspection with their wealth of experience and knowledge. Their support was invaluable. This is a fantastic local service for schools.

Thanks also to the dedicated staff who were superb as usual and were a credit to the school with their energy, enthusiasm, commitment and hard work as ever. The Senior Management Team, support staff and Middle Leaders were also fantastic in their knowledge of the school that they demonstrated in the many rigorous meetings they had with inspectors and it was evident how well they knew the children and the school processes and the effective systems they had put in place. 

In addition and not least of all, our children were fantastic and were praised highly. The inspectors said that the children were excellent ambassadors for the school and that the school had a vibrant and welcoming feel.  
The full report is attached for your information. We hope you enjoy reading it.  We all care passionately about our school – I am proud to work in a school where the pupils and parents are happy, where the staff work hard with the constant demands upon them to achieve the best standards possible, with a curriculum that is always developing.
We will of course continue to work hard to be the best we can be. I believe that since the last inspection Holly Park has grown and improved and is better than it was in 2011 but unfortunately the inspection world around us has changed too. I hope that you will join us in being very pleased with the outcome and that you will continue to be proud and support the school and work with us to make Holly Park the best it can be. 

Yours sincerely,
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Ann Pelham

Headteacher


